
Saturday, July 1, 2006:
 Jesus said: “My people, at times you can reflect on 
your sins, and a sense of deep personal guilt comes over 
your soul for how you have offended Me.  You need to make a 
little time in your day for reflections, or you may never 
be moved to a need for the forgiveness of your sins.  This 
vision of water is to remind you of how you were baptized 
with water and your sins were washed away.  You are 
baptized into the faith only once, but you have My 
forgiveness awaiting you any time that you wish to come to 
Confession and have your sins washed away by the absolution 
of the priest.  You have read the Gospel today of how I 
healed the Centurion’s servant, St. Peter’s mother-in-law, 
and I drove the demons out of many who were possessed.  My 
healing of infirmities was to fulfill Scripture, but I also 
healed people’s sins many times before I healed their 
physical illnesses.  Healing the soul of its sins is the 
most important because you need to keep your souls pure at 
all times since you do not know when I will call you home 
to judgment.  I give you choices by your free will, but if 
you fall into sin, then you must face the consequences of 
your actions.  I love you all so very much and I do not 
want you to despair in your sins or feel unworthy to come 
to Me for forgiveness.  If you truly love Me as I love you, 
then you will focus your life on being holy in all that you 
do.  Keep your souls pure by frequent Confession, and you 
can have a constant flow of My graces over you in washing 
away your sins.  Remember to reflect on your love for Me 
throughout the whole day.” 
 
Sunday, July 2, 2006:  
 Jesus said: “My people, The Gospel reading is about 
healing and even about raising the little girl from the 
dead.  You see much disease and death around you, and you 
are praying for your own healing and the healing of others.  
You need to be patient in your prayer requests because I 
answer your prayers in My time, and sometimes the answer is 
no because it may not be in My plan.  When you pray in 
faith, pray for what is in My Will whether you would be 
healed, or another would be healed.  Your health is a gift, 
and only when you fail in sickness or accidents do you 
really consider what good health is.  Give thanks to Me 
every day that you are alive and healthy, but even the sick 
can offer up their sufferings for redemptive value of other 
souls.  The second vision of these bodies dissected and 
displayed ultimately is a desecration of these bodies much 
like when you cremate bodies to ashes.  There is some 



learning value in showing people how they are destroying 
their bodies with smoking and excess drinking, and not 
eating properly that causes heart attacks.  The problem 
with man’s curiosity and his manipulations is that he now 
wants to act like Me and change nature to his liking.  
Using aborted babies for stem cell research, and changing 
genes in the DNA of humans and other animals are violating 
My plan for life and you are upsetting My balance of 
nature.  Accept the beauty and perfection of My plan in 
nature and do not do things to alter what I have created.  
All of your plans eventually destroy nature by adding your 
imperfections.”  
 Jesus said: “My people, this vision is about how the 
one world people will use any means they can to cause a 
takeover of the world.  Even if military or civilian people 
would lose their lives, these leaders would see them as 
expendable for their cause.  This is why you need to send a 
continuous stream of prayers to heaven for peace in your 
world.  Your rosaries are the best weapon to fight off 
these men who want to embroil you in constant wars for 
their own gain.  By claiming that they have the right to 
fight terror anywhere in the world, they have given 
themselves a blank check to fight wherever they please.  
The American people need to take back control of their 
government by controlling the purse strings of support for 
any future war.  War only adds to more killing and more 
profits for the one world people.  Cease to follow those 
leading you to fight needless wars, and instead follow My 
plan for life and not that of the one world people’s plan 
for death.” 
 
Monday, July 3, 2006: (St. Thomas, 41st Wedding Anniversary) 
 Jesus said: “My people, there are some people who need 
to see something in order to believe it, as in the Gospel 
with St. Thomas.  Yet a strong faith needs to be reassured 
over and over.  You may not see Me in person, but still you 
believe in what is proclaimed to you in My Scriptures.  
Every time you receive Me in Holy Communion or visit My 
Blessed Sacrament, this encounter with My Real Presence 
calls out to you to respond as St. Thomas with ‘My Lord, 
and My God.’ In marriage also there must be a constant 
renewal of faith between each spouse.  The strength of your 
bond of love with Me will enable you to strengthen your 
bonds in marriage to each other.  Your fidelity in love for 
each other is enhanced by your faithfulness to Me in 
obeying My Commandments.  Even if you have some 
disagreements, you have enough love for each other to kiss 



and make up.  This is similar to your coming to Me in 
Confession when you can make up with Me also as I forgive 
your sins.  Pray together in your married life and you will 
see how your love for Me will enrich your lives over the 
years.  Those, who remain together over the years, are 
truly blessed with a human fidelity that is so delicate in 
your society of today.  Love one another as I love you, and 
that permanence of your love will be its own reward.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, the Jews, who had Me 
crucified, were still worried that I would rise from the 
dead, or that My Body would be taken away by My apostles.  
They posted guards by the tomb and placed a seal on the 
large rock covering the opening to My tomb.  I allowed man 
to kill My human Body, but then My death became a Divine 
sacrifice worthy enough to forgive all of mankind’s sins 
before My Father.  I then proclaimed My victory over sin 
and death by rising from the dead in a glorified body.  My 
Resurrection is a hope and an example of how all of My 
faithful will all rise again as well.  This empty tomb was 
proof for all, that I arose and My later appearances 
confirmed My Resurrection to My apostles, even St. Thomas.  
The Jews feared Lazarus being raised from the dead because 
many came to believe in My teachings because of My miracle.  
Now that I rose from the dead by Myself, they were more 
afraid that people would convert to being Christians.  That 
is why they tried to cover up the truth of My Resurrection 
by paying the soldiers to lie about sleeping and that My 
apostles stole My Body.  This story still circulates today, 
but My apostles were the true believers by My witness 
before them.  Many Early Christians had to suffer martyrdom 
and persecution for speaking in My Name.  Believe in My 
Resurrection and how I have offered everyone salvation and 
an opportunity to come to heaven.  Choose life by following 
Me on the narrow road to heaven, and refuse to choose death 
which could lead you to follow Satan on the broad road to 
hell.” 
 
Tuesday, July 4, 2006: (Independence Day) 
 Jesus said: “My people, this day is celebrated in your 
country as a day of freedom from tyranny and persecution of 
one’s faith.  Your Constitution and Bill of Rights were 
meant to guarantee your freedoms, but the one world people 
are struggling to take them away from you.  You will see 
soon how much you will be willing to fight in a peaceful 
way to save your freedoms from these New Age tyrants.  Your 
freedom to worship Me is being threatened every day in how 
you can witness your faith in public.  Your forefathers 



have fought for your independence, but now evil men are 
distorting reasons to fight wars so they can gain power and 
profit from war.  I ask you to fight with your spiritual 
weapons as your rosaries and other prayers to have peace 
instead of wars.  Each of you have your own boat to 
struggle with on the seas of life.  The large boat 
represents nations that also need to suffer through 
turbulent times.  Freedoms can be distorted by men of power 
to subjugate those under them for their own profit.  Refuse 
the mark of the beast in microchips in the body that will 
take away your freedoms.  Your freedom of worshiping Me 
will soon be condemned so you will need to seek out refuges 
to avoid being killed.  Freedoms will only exist until you 
allow tyrants to rule over you.  Once you sell out your 
freedoms to martial law or threats of terror, then you are 
allowing a police state to take away your freedoms.  Do not 
take up guns to defend freedom, but take up your rosaries 
instead to avoid killing.” 
 
Wednesday, July 5, 2006:  
 Jesus said: “My people, there are occasional 
earthquakes that occur naturally, but these also can be 
enhanced by the HAARP machine.  The vision is about a 
coming huge earthquake somewhere in America that will split 
the earth for many miles.  There will be little damage in 
the thinly populated areas, but some damage and deaths will 
occur in the cities that are affected.  There will be 
little time of warning for this event except for a large 
boom.  These natural disasters will take a large toll on 
your economy and present the one world people an 
opportunity for martial law.  Pray for the conversion of 
souls in your country because your sins are bringing 
judgment against you.  Have no fear of these evil ones 
because My angels will protect you and lead you to safety 
at My refuges.” 
 
Thursday, July 6, 2006: (St. Maria Goretti) 
 Jesus said: “My people, this feast day of St. Maria 
Goretti shows you the faith and courage of a twelve year 
old girl who would rather die than lose her chastity.  A 
man raped her and stabbed her to death even as she forgave 
him of his sin.  This vision of a family together is an 
example of how important it is for the parents to instill 
the faith in their children by good example.  Bringing up 
your children with the teachings of My Church is one of the 
most important tasks of parents in their responsibilities.  
Parents should be caring for the spiritual lives of their 



children’s souls, and even when they  are older.  Teaching 
them chastity and purity of heart is difficult in the 
dating years, but it is important to save their souls from 
the influences of your permissive society.  Guard them from 
living together in sins of fornication or homosexual acts.  
Teach them also about avoiding contraception or any other 
means of artificial conception, even when they are married.  
Sins of adultery or any other sexual sins are against the 
Sixth Commandment and need to be avoided by everyone.  
Being chaste is an example for your children and should be 
a goal for all souls on your road to perfection.” 
 
Thursday, July 6, 2006: 
 Prayer Group: 
 Jesus said: “My people, these shadows around My 
Blessed Sacrament represent the evil spirits that are 
trying to stifle people in giving Me reverence and they are 
also trying to mute My Church’s teachings.  In the name of 
discrimination the evil ones are trying to remove statues, 
crucifixes, and the Ten Commandments from public places.  
The evil ones are making laws to allow homosexual marriages 
and discourage anyone from talking about sin.  They 
discourage any protests against abortion by threatening 
prison sentences.  My people still need to speak out on the 
sins in your country and evangelize souls even under the 
threat of prison or persecution.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, I knock on the doors of your 
heart constantly so you could let Me in to be your Friend 
and Savior.  It is a struggle to open so many cold hearts 
that have little love in their hearts and much sin on their 
souls.  It is the few faithful that are open to My graces 
that I use to evangelize and pray for the rest of the cold 
hearts.  They close the door to Me, but their curiosity 
readily opens the door to evil influences in the occult, 
New Age meditation, Ouija boards, and tarot cards.  Pray 
for your people to repent of their sins and love Me instead 
of the evil ones’ temptations.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, My Scriptures have proclaimed 
the truth of My Word in how to live holy lives.  Tradition 
and My Scriptures are your foundation to hold fast to your 
faith.  It is the evil ones who raise up heresies as the 
Divinci Code and other false documents to bring doubt to 
these basic truths.  My Church faces many attacks from all 
sides to try and bring it down.  I have told you many times 
that the gates of hell will not prevail over My Church, no 
matter how these evil ones will tempt man.  Stay true to 
the faith and stand up publicly against all heresies.” 



 Jesus said: “My people, there are certain leaders of 
dangerous countries that thrive on controversy to get world 
attention.  Missiles and nuclear weapons in these countries 
could pose a threat to peaceful countries around them.  
Iran and North Korea appear to be antagonizing Western 
countries almost to the point of war.  Pray much for peace 
in your world so that these evil ones will not bring worse 
destruction on their neighbors.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, oil imports have become a 
necessity for many industrial countries to operate.  The 
threat of war or sanctions in the Middle East has caused 
another round of price hikes in oil that is taxing some 
countries to buy the oil.  America’s deficits suffer with 
every increase or speculation in the price of oil.  Even a 
small threat to oil supplies could threaten more inflated 
prices for some transportation industries.  Pray for no 
wars, and an ease in world tensions over energy supplies.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, the war or insurgence going on 
in Iraq and Afghanistan continues to wear down your 
people’s patience as more people are looking for ways to 
have your troops withdraw.  Now some of your leaders are 
waving your dead soldiers as a reason to stay longer 
without any hope of the rest coming home.  This war has 
long lost any justification and the one world people want 
it to last to make more profits.  Your people can thwart 
this profiteering by the rich if you close the purse 
strings to this war.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, many of your long rainstorm 
patterns are saturating and flooding states along the 
Eastern Seaboard.  These rains are unusually heavy and can 
be attributed in part to warmer temperatures and your 
weather machines enhancing these storms.  You see flooding 
from hurricanes, but these storms are not even tropical.  
Pray that these excessive storms subside so the refugees 
and victims of this damage can reclaim their homes.” 
 
Friday, July 7, 2006: 
 Jesus said: “My people, this vision in the past shows 
you how life was much simpler, and still the people were 
happier than today.  There were less drugs and crime than 
there is now.  Abortion and homosexuality were frowned on 
by society.  The morals in your movies and entertainment 
were proper with less violence, and little nudity or vulgar 
language.  Even though you had less technology in those 
days, jobs had more security and your companies were not 
sending jobs overseas.  The rich and the stockholders are 
ruling your jobs and your economy, and the middle class is 



being destroyed by sending the good paying factory jobs 
overseas.  College education and health care are becoming 
so expensive that they are  almost out of the range of the 
average people to afford.  Companies are now stripping 
benefits of health and pensions from their workers because 
world competition with cheap labor is forcing it.  The use 
of cheap and even slave labor in poor countries is being 
allowed to lower the salaries of all world workers.  This 
is causing great stress on countries with a higher standard 
of living, and government expenses will be in further 
deficits as they have to cut services with less taxes 
collected.  Pray for your people as it is becoming harder 
to make a living, and there is spiritual poverty in your 
souls with rampant immorality all over.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, there are some people who love 
cell phones, remote devices for your TVs, and fast 
transactions at the bank, tollgates, and the workplace.  
This electronic marvel will be advertised for chips in the 
hand, and they will give people instant access to their 
money for purchases.  The downside of these chips, that 
they are not saying, is that you will be tracked wherever 
you go, and the one world people will have the power of 
suggestion over your mind to do things that you may not 
want to do.  In Scripture it states that those, who 
knowingly take the mark of the beast in the hand or 
forehead, and worship the Antichrist, will be cast into the 
eternal flames of hell.  At one point the evil ones of your 
world will try to force everyone to have chips in your 
body, or you will be imprisoned and all of your digital 
accounts will be zeroed.  Some will even be threatened with 
death for not taking this mark of the beast into the body.  
Those, who refuse these chips, will be sent to detention 
centers for torture and even martyrdom for their faith.  
When you see the authorities force chips in the body as 
mandatory, then you are to call on Me and your guardian 
angel will lead you to a safe haven refuge before they come 
for you at your house.  At My refuges My angels will 
protect you, and provide for all of your necessities.  Fear 
no evil because I will be victorious over all evil as I 
will prepare you for My Era of Peace.  Refuse chips in the 
body at all costs so you can be brought to heaven instead 
of being condemned to hell.”  
 
Saturday, July 8, 2006:  
 Jesus said: “My people, you have seen terrorist plots 
in New York City, threats of sanctions on Iran’s nuclear 
program, and North Korea sending off a barrage of missiles.  



All of these threats of more war represent the darkness 
under the bridge in the vision.  Instead of planning more 
wars or continuing the war in Iraq and Afghanistan, now is 
the time to build more bridges of peace.  If both sides 
wanted to, they could reconcile their differences and live 
in peace.  If love was on your agenda instead of anger and 
hate, then you could have enduring peace.  Man has a choice 
to love his fellow man or not, so stop listening to the 
devil’s call for war and destruction, and seek out love and 
peace instead.  This is the battle of good and evil in your 
world, so now is the time to pray in earnest for peace and 
the cessation of all of your wars of greed.”  
 Jesus said: “My people, in America you take food and 
water for granted.  Your water is piped to you along with 
your gas.  Electricity is available for your lights and air 
conditioners.  Your grocery stores have every kind of food 
that you would want to buy.  In Africa you are seeing 
poverty where many die of thirst and starvation.  A fair 
number also are afflicted with AIDS and other diseases 
where they have little medicines for cures.  Your heart 
goes out to these people who do not even have the bare 
necessities to live.  This is why with all of your 
abundance of wealth, you should try and help the poor with 
your charity donations.  The more that you help others, the 
more you will have the satisfaction that you are helping 
them to survive in a poor environment.  Give praise and 
thanks to Me for all that you have.  All of your 
necessities have been provided for, and that is why you 
should share your wealth with the needy.  All of your 
charitable deeds will store a greater treasure for you in 
heaven.” 
 
Sunday, July 9, 2006: 
 Jesus said: “My people, this vision of My monstrance 
being raised high is to emphasize how I should be first in 
your lives.  Your spiritual priorities are far more 
important than your worldly concerns and curiosities.  
Think of all the earthly things that you like to do the 
most, and they do not hold a candle to My mission for you 
on earth.  The most important mission is saving souls and 
your own soul by your good example and evangelization.  
Start with love of God and neighbor, and everything that 
you do should flow from this love.  The more that you get 
attached to worldly possessions, the more your mind and 
heart are clouded from performing your spiritual mission in 
life.  Praising and adoring Me in love, and helping your 
neighbor in love should be your primary goals.  By staying 



close to Me in daily prayer and if possible daily Mass, the 
more you will find spiritual strength to carry on with your 
life.  As in St. Paul’s epistle, he stressed that his 
weaknesses are what made him strong because they take away 
your personal pride.  You all may have a special thorn in 
the flesh, or a weakness that may get you down at times, 
but I always give you sufficient grace to overcome any 
difficulties.  Have faith in My help and do not let 
physical problems get you into despair.  I will always be 
at your side to lift you up and keep your focus on Me and 
eventually on heaven.  Love is central in your life, and I 
am perfect love in your life.  Even if you lose your 
friends or closest loved ones, you always have My love.”  
 
Monday, July 10, 2006: 
 Jesus said: “My people, in this vision of joy in your 
eyes, does your joy come more from your lust for earthly 
things or a joy to be with Me?  The prophet Hosea also 
wants his people to choose God over Baal.  In today’s world 
the new Baal being worshiped is your possessions and your 
sexual sins which are another form of idol worship.  
Instead of searching to please your bodily senses, man 
should listen to the yearnings of his soul for Me.  When 
you are in My presence before My Blessed Sacrament, you are 
at real peace that cannot be satisfied with worldly things.  
Follow your heart as it desires to love Me and praise Me 
for who I am.  I am your Savior and your Creator, and 
everything comes from Me.  Without Me you are nothing.  At 
times man does not realize that your talents, your very 
life, and all that is around you has come from Me.  So put 
your life and your priorities in proper order by following 
My Will for your life.  Love for Me comes first before all 
of your earthly loves, so keep your focus on the One who 
loves you most in Me.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, I have sent man out into the 
world to subdue it, but not to change it and abuse it as 
you see before you.  You have set aside some unusable land 
as wilderness areas, but you are having a conflict between 
development and farm land.  The more people multiply, the 
more food, water, and energy needs that you will need to 
provide for everyone.  Man’s use of oil, coal, and natural 
gas are depleting finite resources without enough planning 
for renewable sources of energy.  This is true of your 
water and fishing resources as well.  The management of 
your land and resources need to take on different 
priorities than just greed for money by the rich.  Many 
abuses in water and air pollution are already creating 



problems in large cities.  Nature is not something man can 
put in a box and sell.  It is a gift to everyone and not 
just the rich who try to control it.  It is also everyone’s 
responsibility to take care of your environment so you can 
pass it on to your children in a useable form.  Pray that 
man will stop abusing nature and the natural resources that 
you have been given freely.  Focus your attention on your 
Creator, and keep nature in balance as I created it.” 
 
Tuesday, July 11, 2006: (St. Benedict) 
 Jesus said: “My people, this vision of pipes joining 
from all directions is to simulate the human body as it 
collects all of your sensory data and brings it to the 
brain.  Many of your sins come from giving in to satisfy 
the desires of the body, but all of your actions come from 
the reasoning of your mind and heart.  You all have been 
given free will, as you are made in My image.  I or the 
devil do not force you to act against your free will.  That 
is why at the judgment you will be held accountable for all 
of your actions.  Knowing all things, I know the intention 
in your heart for all of your actions, even if you may do 
things for show to others.  All of your senses, instincts, 
and desires are good and natural as I created them, but you 
need to act according to My Commandments without abusing 
your body with excesses or addictions.  You also have been 
given the capability to love which should bind you with 
your God, and your neighbor.  Just as you have a bodily 
nature, you also have a soul with a spiritual nature as 
well.  It is this voice of your soul and your properly 
formed conscience that should rule over any requests of the 
body.  You not only have a conflict between your body and 
soul, but you also are influenced by My Word and that of 
the devil.  Because of your fallen nature from original 
sin, you are weak to sin that the body interprets as good, 
but the soul needs to discern as evil.  This is the 
constant state of man where he is torn between doing good 
or evil every day of his life.  But I give you grace in My 
sacraments to lead a holy life in conformance of your will 
to My planned mission for your life.  I do not force you to 
love Me, but I leave you free to choose to love Me of your 
own free will.  Those, who do follow Me, will receive their 
eternal reward in heaven.  Those, who refuse to follow Me, 
will bear the consequences of their evil actions in hell.  
Choose life then for your eternal happiness with Me.” 
 
Wednesday, July 12, 2006: (Mary Ann Magin Stewart’s 
funeral) 



 Jesus said: “My people, this separation of the body 
and soul is portrayed in the vision as separating train 
parts.  When you are released from the cares of the body at 
death, you are left naked in your soul body with all the 
actions of your life as your only possessions.  This is why 
it is important to do as many good deeds as possible out of 
love for Me and your neighbor.  At your particular judgment 
when you come face to face with your Master, you will have 
to make an accounting for all of your actions in your life.  
Your good deeds will be balancing off some of the 
punishment due for your sins, and they could lessen any 
possible time in purgatory.  Your prayers and reverence 
that you gave to Me in My Blessed Sacrament will show Me 
how much you love Me.  My special adorers receive 
protection from the evil ones, and I will have a special 
reward for them in heaven.  Stay close to Me during life, 
and it will go well for you at your judgment when I will 
fulfill all of My promises to you of salvation.  Those, who 
choose to follow Me in their life, can look forward to 
sharing their love eternally with Me in heaven.  So with Me 
there is no fear of death because you know that I will keep 
My Word and bring you into heaven.  Your love for Me is the 
most important gift that you could give to Me.  I never 
stop loving you, and I want you to never stop loving Me 
either.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, this vision of the red horse 
of Revelation is a sign to you of where you are in 
Revelation leading up to the time of the Antichrist. (Rev. 
6:3-4) This sign of the red horse is a sign of war which 
could spread to a world war over energy sources.  The war 
in Iraq and Afghanistan is not changing and more elements 
are leading to an ethnic battle between the Sunnis and the 
Shi’ites.  Problems with nuclear weapons in Iran and North 
Korea could lead to further tensions for a world war.  The 
evil ones continue to stir up trouble between various 
nations and religious sects.  Your best solution is prayer 
for peace using your rosaries as weapons against the evil 
ones.  Trust in Me that if there were enough prayer, your 
wars would cease.  Because of man’s pride, greed, and 
selfishness, you are marching down the path to a world war 
which will prepare the way for the coming Antichrist.” 
 
Thursday, July 13, 2006: (St. Henry) 
 Jesus said: “My people, since the days that I sent out 
My apostles until the current time, your travel methods 
have changed dramatically.  The one thing, that has not 
changed, is My personal invitation or calling to My 



messengers and those with vocations to the priesthood.  
Each person has free will to either accept My calling or 
reject it.  I pray that each person, who has been called, 
would give Me some prayerful discernment, instead of just a 
refusal out of an inconvenience to their lives.  Those, who 
have no meaningful reason to refuse My calling, are really 
committing a sin of omission for not answering My mission 
for their lives.  Each of you have been given talents for a 
mission that I have planned for you,  and when you reject 
My mission to do your own plan, you are like the man I 
condemned for burying his talent.  Those, who do accept My 
calling to be a messenger or a priest, will receive a 
prophet’s reward in heaven.  My priests and messengers are 
meant to spread My Good News in bringing My Gospel to 
everyone so souls can be saved.  They may not realize how 
people are saved, but I am working through  their words as 
an instrument of salvation.  Give thanks to all people who 
answer My call to be messengers, or a call to the religious 
life.”  
 Prayer Group: 
     Jesus said:  “My people, when you take time to give Me 
worship and praise, you are placing Me first in your lives.  
I have given you My gift of My Real Presence in every Host 
that has been consecrated at a Mass.  You have many earthly 
distractions and temptations of the devil that try to gain 
more of your attention than Me.  Your God and Savior is the 
most important part of your life among all of your 
experiences.  I love you and desire to be with you in My 
Eucharist until I come again.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, you have seen the damage of 
the ravaging fires in California.  Fire has a certain 
beauty in color, but it can endanger homes and lives in its 
fury.  This color of fire can also be seen in battles of 
war as people and buildings could be killed or destroyed.  
Man has a choice between peace and war, but pray for peace 
all the more, especially in the latest battle between 
Hamas, Hezbollah, and Israel.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, the stairway to heaven is not 
always the same for every soul.  Some need to struggle more 
in their spiritual lives because their steps are steeper 
than others.  Other people are given an even simpler path 
of short, gradual steps.  By the graces that I give you, I 
can see who can tolerate an easier life and who can 
tolerate more.  The harder life, that some have to struggle 
with, means that My love is squeezing them closer.  Follow 
My Commandments and surrender to My Will, and you will have 
the grace necessary to ascend these steps to heaven.”  



 Jesus said: “My people, as soon as you are born, you 
all have been given a number of years to live, and you are 
awaiting My day of judgment.  The thought of your death is 
a part of your life just as much as your birth was.  You 
all go through a life process from infant to youth to 
adult.  It is what you do with your life that is so 
important to Me.  You can follow Me and receive a heavenly 
reward, or you can follow your own life on the broad road 
to hell.  Your soul desires to love Me and be with Me.  
Follow your soul’s goal and do not let the body interfere 
with your goal of being with Me.”  
 Jesus said: “My people, in the Northeast you have been 
tested with strong storms and much record rainfall in a 
short time.  Many had to deal with flooded basements and 
flooded roads, but very few deaths have resulted from these 
storms.  Unless you are physically tested with trials, it 
is hard to see how strong your faith is in trusting in  My 
help.  Call on Me in your difficulties and you could see 
miracles in My answer to your prayers.  Trust in My 
protection and you will have nothing to fear.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, many of you are taking 
vacations to see the beauty of streams, mountains, and 
lakes in nature.  Again these streams have a beauty that is 
hard to comprehend, but when they are out of control in 
swelling floods, these torrents can become deadly and 
damaging.  Pray that your people will be protected from 
such flooding, but you will see increasing destruction from 
your natural disasters.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, you have many things that you 
like to accomplish in your life, and you busy yourselves 
with many chores and activities.  Life is not about how 
much you can fit into a day, but it is about showing your 
love for Me and your neighbor in your actions.  You reach 
out to Me in prayer and good deeds for others.  You need to 
share your time with Me and others, and do not get so 
wrapped up in all of your earthly agenda.  Search for 
things that will make you holy, instead of searching for 
peace in earthly pleasures.  You will only find true peace 
in Me.” 
 
Friday, July 14, 2006: (Blessed Kateri Takakwitha) 
 Jesus said: “My people, you have seen the beauty of 
nature and I am showing you in the vision how beautiful 
butterflies can be in their colors.  They have a very short 
life span of a few weeks, but they are one of the few 
insects that go through a metamorphosis coming out of a 
cocoon.  This change from a caterpillar to a butterfly is 



similar to the change in your spiritual life after 
conversion and even more so when you will be rejoined with 
your glorified body at your own resurrection.  I have given 
you My promise that one day My faithful will be 
resurrected.  The difference from this butterfly is that 
your soul lives on forever because your soul is immortal.  
At your death your souls could still look tainted by your 
unforgiven sins.  But once you are purified in purgatory 
and reunited with your body, you will look glorious again 
as you were when you were first baptized.  Work hard in 
this life to accept My mission, and you will be converted 
to a new spiritual butterfly of beauty.”  
 Jesus said: “My people, this plain concrete church 
with the one ball of light represents My Real Presence in 
this church.  It is not the structure that makes a church 
holy, but it is My very Presence in the consecrated Host 
that makes it holy.  Every priest, who follows the proper 
wording of Consecration, can call down My Presence in the 
Hosts.  It does not matter which church that you attend, 
because I am always present in My tabernacle.  Even though 
you may prefer one priest over another, you are still 
receiving the same Eucharist at Holy Communion.  Be 
thankful for every priest that you have to offer up Holy 
Mass.  My Blessed Sacrament gives you My grace to heal all 
of the wounds of your sins.  In order to receive Me 
worthily you must be free of any mortal sin, and recite  
your Act of Contrition for any venial sins.  Give praise 
and thanks to Me that I give you My gift of Myself in every 
Communion that you receive.” 
 
Saturday, July 15, 2006: (St. Bonaventure) 
 Jesus said: “My people, in the first reading you are 
seeing the call of the prophet Isaiah as his lips were 
purified by the hot coals of heaven.  All of the prophets 
and messengers that I call are meant to build up My Church 
as you have seen in the vision.  Just as I said to St. 
Peter: ‘Feed My lambs.’  It is this call to preach My Word 
of the Gospel that all of My messengers are called to do.  
It is not an easy message to proclaim that all people need 
to repent of their sins.  When My messengers tell the 
people to stop their abortions, stop their wars, and stop 
their sexual sins, they are going to meet resistance from 
the pagans who do not want to give up their bodily 
pleasures for the Gospel.  Even coming to Sunday Mass is 
becoming an inconvenience for those that are spiritually 
lazy in their faith.  My messengers need to wake these 
people up from their spiritual slumber, and move to change 



their lives back to one of My service.  If My people are 
not striving to bring their souls to heaven, then they are 
refusing to listen to My prophets as well as My call in the 
Scriptures.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, a baby has their whole 
physical life before them.  A baby soul is a new beginning 
also in their spiritual life.  You are a baby soul when you 
are first baptized or converted, no matter how old that you 
are physically.  Your spiritual life takes time to mature 
and develop your love for Me and your neighbor.  Your 
physical life is but a fleeting moment in the history of 
man.  Your spiritual life lasts forever, so by your 
actions, you are determining your eternal destination.  
Keep your focus on Me, because I am your only salvation.  
By following My Will and My Commandments, you will be on 
the right path to heaven with no fear of the evil ones.  If 
you are to come to heaven, you must be faithful to Me as 
the little children.  Trust in Me as a child trusts in 
their parents.” 
 
Sunday, July 16, 2006: 
 Jesus said: “My people, in the Gospel you saw how I 
sent out My apostles two by two with little to take with 
them.  They preached repentance for the soul, and they 
healed the sick.  Today, I send out My disciples in the 
same way to evangelize those in your own family and those 
around you.  This vision of a safety net is the same way 
that you could be there to help lead wayward souls back to 
Me.  You may be called to help someone with a physical 
need.  In your charity of good deeds you may see a deeper 
spiritual need.  Do not be afraid to reach out of your 
comfort zone to help someone by sharing your faith in Me 
with them.  They may be searching for a peace and rest that 
only I can satisfy in their soul.  You can also pray over 
the sick or injured, and by My grace and in My Name some 
may receive the gift of healing.  Even if a physical 
healing may not come, you may touch someone’s heart enough 
to cause a spiritual healing which is even more rewarding 
for your evangelization efforts.  Pray much to be a safety 
net of support for people both in their sick bodies and in 
their sick souls.” 
 Our Lady said: “My dear children, My life was full of 
new life in the birth of My Son, and sorrow at the death of 
St. Joseph and most of all My Son, Jesus’ death.  I am 
honored that you have taken Me as the Name of Mount Carmel 
House.  I want to thank all of the loving people who have 
made this ministry possible, especially Raoul and Rose.  I 



know how difficult it is to endure someone’s passing away, 
but you all have made this a tender, caring ministry.  You 
also care for the souls of your patients, and you give them 
spiritual comfort as well as physical comfort in their last 
days.  In this way you are bringing souls closer to My Son 
so they are prepared for their judgment.  Continue your 
good work in saving souls, and you will receive My Son’s 
treasure in heaven.” 
 
Monday, July 17, 2006: 
 Jesus said: “My people, My message of love and 
obedience should bring peace and harmony to a world of wars 
and greed.  Yet, in today’s Gospel it is a hard message 
when I speak of My causing division between even members of 
the same household.  If everyone had love in their hearts, 
there would indeed be peace all over the world.  But as 
life sometimes is not all loving with free will, there are 
going to be family members who think differently and want 
to reject My Commandments of love.  When some love Me, and 
some refuse Me, there is bound to be some dissension in the 
family.  It is this division in viewpoints that can cause 
fighting in a family because of what each believes in their 
hearts.  Those, who refuse to be obedient to My Will, are 
defying My control over their lives which they want to be 
the boss.  This may come from a selfish attitude to keep 
everything for themselves, or there may be a lack of love 
in their souls for Me and others.  When people of different 
thoughts are placed together as in a household, there will 
be a hard time to have peace and harmony.  If people really 
want to have peace, they have to work on compromises to get 
along with each other.  This is the same way with 
neighboring nations.  Unless you have peace in your 
families, it will be very difficult to stop all of your 
wars between nations.  Pray for the conversion of all 
sinners to come to know and love Me.  Only in love will you 
all experience My peace without wars.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, in the first reading of Isaiah 
you heard how much I was weighed down by the sins of the 
people in their wickedness and their idol worship.  As you 
are witnessing now another war between Israel and 
Hezbollah, I again am becoming weighed down by your 
constant wars with little love in your hearts.  Your sexual 
sins and idol worship of this world’s things are also 
weighing Me down.  My little ones, why do you have so 
little faith in praying for peace in your world?  I have 
told you many times that if you had the faith of a mustard 
seed, you could even move mountains.  There are some who 



pray fervently as I listen to all of  their intentions.  
You have much evil in your world and there are evil ones 
providing the weapons of war for a profit.  These are the 
same ones causing these wars as well.  The price of this 
evil is very high and yet there are not enough prayers to 
offset the occult influences at this time.  It is difficult 
to bring total peace now, but you must not lose hope 
because a day of My victory will be coming that will defeat 
all of these evil ones.  The more you pray and work to 
bring peace to those around you, the closer you will be to 
adding more peace to the world.  You need to increase love 
in your hearts, and have less concern for the things of 
this world.  By loving Me and your neighbor more, this love 
also can be spread all over the world by your example.”  
 
Tuesday, July 18, 2006: 
 Jesus said: “My people, in the Gospel you heard Me 
condemning some of the evil cities of My time at the 
judgment.  Even some cities were destroyed by fighting or 
various causes.  They brought destruction upon themselves 
by a failure to repent and they continued in their sins.  
Just as individuals are held accountable for their actions 
at their judgment, so nations and cities are also 
accountable for their sins at the judgment.  Some cities 
and nations have even received their punishment before the 
judgment time.  All cities and nations all over the world 
are liable to this judgment.  I am a God of mercy, but I am 
a God of justice, and the evil ones will not escape My 
punishment.  Those,  who are praying for their nation or 
city, are needed to make atonement for the sins of the 
people in that nation or city.  I ask you to pray for poor 
sinners as one of your daily intentions.  All of those evil 
ones, who are conspiring wars for their own gain, are the 
same ones that are on the road to hell, and they may lead 
their country or city down the same road to hell as well.  
Seek peace and good deeds instead of this greed for money 
and land.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, you have been to see old 
churches in Rome and Jerusalem where parts of ancient 
mosaic floors were preserved as from an Early Christian 
Era.  These museum pieces have been carbon dated back to 
the time just after My death.  Just as the relics of the 
saints were honored and preserved, so many traditional 
objects have been saved from antiquity by My apostles and 
disciples.  Many of these artifacts give more dated proof 
of the artwork of the Early Christians.  Have faith and 
trust that My words of the Gospel have been preserved and 



passed on for later generations to follow My Word.  These 
writings were carefully carried on by the monks until they 
could be printed in Bibles.  Give praise and thanks to God 
for all of the traditions and writings that are your 
heritage and the deposit of faith.”  
 
Wednesday, July 19, 2006: 
 Jesus said: “My people, your churches have been going 
through some changes in the name of renovation, but in 
reality it is a defacing of many of your long standing 
traditions.  These changes are just another step in 
removing reverence for My Blessed Sacrament.  The vision 
shows how many pews are being replaced with chairs so 
churches could be used for other purposes.  Communion rails 
have long been removed, altars have been destroyed, statues 
and crucifixes are gone, and My Blessed Sacrament is now in 
back rooms.  Many devotions as the rosary and Benediction 
are rarely advocated.  The emphasis has been put more on 
the table of offering than on My very Eucharist itself.  
There are some clergy and laity that do not even believe in 
My Real Presence in the consecrated Host and the Wine which 
are now My Body and Blood.  My Eucharist is one of your 
core beliefs and you receive Me in Holy Communion at every 
Mass.  Each Mass is a remembrance of My sacrifice of My 
life on the cross for the forgiveness of everyone’s sins.  
Without My sacrifice you would not have salvation, and the 
gates of heaven would not be open.  This is why the corpus 
on My crucifix should be displayed openly on your altars, 
and My very Presence in your tabernacles should be in a 
prominent place in the main part of your church.  It is I 
who makes your churches holy, and you need to honor your 
King with more reverence.  If I came in bodily form to be 
among you, you would not hide Me in a back room where no 
one could see Me.  See that there are those in My Church 
that are trying to minimize worship and Adoration of My 
Blessed Sacrament.  It is time for My faithful to speak up 
to your priests that you want traditional reverence to be 
restored.  If you do not change these pagan trends, then 
your churches will be no different than any other museum.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, you are witnessing major 
earthquakes underwater that again have caused tsunami 
damage and have killed over 500 people.  You are also 
seeing the bursting of several volcanoes which have caused 
major evacuations as around Mt. Etna.  The vision of 
dramatic volcanic explosions and continuous earthquakes are 
nature’s reflection of the violence of man in his wars and 
hatred for each other.  These natural disasters are 



occurring more frequently.  It is not even two years ago 
before you saw the damage of the first tsunami.  Now today, 
you are still counting the deaths of a second tsunami in 
the same region.  These people still did not have any 
warning system in place to prepare them for this tsunami.  
Pray for those who are the victims of these disasters, and 
pray harder for your wars to stop and for peace to come 
about.  Until man repents and changes his hard heart to one 
of love, you will be suffering more hardships from your 
wars and disasters.”  
 
Thursday, July 20, 2006: (Angela’s funeral, Connie’s 
sister) 
 Jesus said: “My people, death is a final loss for the 
body and a separation from the living, but for the soul it 
is a new beginning once freed from the cares of the body.  
Everyone, who dies, does not always have My Blessed Mother 
escort them to their judgment before Me.  Angela had a 
great love for My Blessed Mother in her rosaries and in her 
work in the Legion of Mary.  That is why I received both of 
them with joy.  My Blessed Mother is an intercessor and an 
ambassador to plead your case of mercy with Me.  As My 
Blessed Mother asked Me to provide wine for the marriage 
couple at Cana, so I will answer her requests for all of 
her devotees at death.  I love all of My people, but there 
is an added love when you share the love for our Two 
Hearts.  It will go much easier at the judgment for those 
who pray daily to Me and My Blessed Mother.  Remembering Me 
in your prayers is your way of saying I love you to both of 
us.  Rejoice in the comfort of coming to heaven for all who 
love Me sincerely.” 
 Prayer Group: 
 Jesus said: “My people, the reasons for starting 
another war with Israel seems very deliberate by the 
Hezbollah terrorists.  They have taken advantage of 
Israel’s pulling out of Lebanon only to start the killing 
all over again.  The struggle to remove the Jews at any 
cost seems to be the militants only recourse.  These 
constant ethnic and religious wars are why man cannot find 
peace.  Pray for a peaceful cease fire, or such a war could 
spread to other nations.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, it is the innocent civilians 
that are being killed on both sides.  It is also causing a 
mass exodus of people out of the way of the bombs and 
missiles.  The longer this conflict goes on, the more 
people that are killed and their homes destroyed.  There is 
also a possible influence of these events on oil and gas 



prices that could affect other nations.  Continue to pray 
in faith for a cessation of these hostilities.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, the missiles sent off in North 
Korea and the nuclear materials being made in Iran are no 
longer on center stage with this latest conflict.  But a 
hot war is even worse than a threatened war.  Such a war is 
dangerous because of the possibility that other nations may 
come to the aid of these combatants.  Many threats to peace 
are being stirred up by the evil one.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, it is unfortunate that it is 
taking so long to put a tsunami warning system in Indonesia 
that has been devastated by two tsunamis.  Even some kind 
of simple siren would help those on the coast to get to 
higher land.  If these poor areas do not have the financial 
means to set up such a warning device, then maybe the 
richer nations could donate such needed devices.  This is 
another area where charity could save lives in a future 
event.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, it is the poor who are having 
more problems in financing mortgages to obtain adequate 
housing.  It is the dream of many Americans to own their 
own home.  Higher interest rates and high house prices are 
making it difficult to secure housing for the poor.  As a 
result, you are seeing more homeless people, and more 
people seeking welfare help just to survive.  Pray for ways 
for the poor to secure homes and jobs so they can have 
dignified lives without being controlled by your welfare 
state.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, many school age children are 
home for summer vacation, but they are wasting a lot of 
time watching TV cartoons instead of using their time more 
productively.  Even adults have trouble with not using 
their time wisely.  Time could be better spent on fruitful 
jobs, summer courses, reading, and even spiritual reading.  
Parents need to see that their children need to be 
supervised more in using their time instead of using TV as 
a babysitter.  Use your time and talents to follow My plan 
for your lives.”  
 Jesus said: “My people, pray that the harvest master 
sends more workers into the vineyard to bring more souls to 
Me in faith.  It is difficult to find vocations to the 
priesthood, and it is also difficult to find teachers of 
religion for your children.  Not everyone can afford to 
send their children to Catholic schools and that is why 
religious training is needed where there are no schools.  
Pray that teachers will come forward  to pass on the faith 



to this next generation which is starving for God in their 
lives.” 
 
Friday, July 21, 2006: (13th anniversary of the messages) 
 Jesus said: “My people, this vision of nature is to 
show you how short your time is on this earth.  There are 
some people with cancer and other terminal illnesses whose 
lives are cut off short, but they are given a blessing to 
prepare their souls for death and making their peace with 
Me for the judgment of their lives.  Everyone from the day 
that you are born is terminal in that one day you are 
appointed to die.  Even those living right now cannot 
guarantee that they will be alive tomorrow.  I ask everyone 
to think for a moment as if you were a cancer patient with 
only a year to live.  How would you live differently in 
preparing for your death?  Would you go to Confession more 
often and pray more?  Would you be more conscious of your 
sins and how you treat people?  Even if you are not dying 
soon, you can still act in the same way because I could 
take you home at any time.  You are not ready to live until 
you are ready to die and face your Master at your judgment.  
By trying to live according to My Will every day, you are 
indeed keeping your soul prepared for the day of your 
death.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, this vision of skull and bones 
refers to those who are behind many of the wars going on.  
America provides much of the armaments and parts for Israel 
to have powerful weapons, planes, and bombs.  Iran sells 
oil to Russia and China, and buys bombs, rockets, and guns 
to give to their terrorist clients as Hezbollah and others 
in Iraq.  All of these wars are planned by the rich to make 
money on war debts and the selling of arms.  It is very 
difficult to have peace when such leaders profit from war.  
Even the commodities and oil prices are high because of the 
threat of war.  Pray for peace and encourage your Congress 
people to vote against war to stop giving blood money to 
the skull and bones people.”  
Saturday, July 22, 2006: (Fr. Elmer Heindl’s funeral Mass) 
 Jesus said: “My people, you all have gathered here to 
pay tribute to a great priest in Father Elmer Heindl.  He 
always thought little of himself, and instead he would 
rather give all the glory to God.  Everyone, who heard his 
homilies and talks, were inspired by his great love for Me 
and his openness to put everything in My hands.  This is a 
great message for everyone to follow Me and let Me guide 
your lives to heaven.  He was truly a loving and dedicated 
priest in serving Me and his people.  Even though he 



received great honors on earth, he has received even 
greater honors by us in heaven.  The vision shows you how 
he is receiving his reward in heaven, even as he came here 
as every faithful person does through My death and 
Resurrection.  Give thanks to Me for Father Heindl’s gift 
of life that he has shared with you for so many years.” 
 Fr. Heindl said: “I am excited and grateful to give 
you my last word and this is ‘love’.  That is love of God 
and neighbor should be everyone’s calling.  I truly am 
grateful and I thank all of you for coming to this Mass.  I 
have spent my whole life bringing souls to Jesus, so having 
you all come to this Mass is a fitting tribute to my last 
moments on this earth.  I have given the Lord many hours of 
service in my priesthood, and I am only sorry that I could 
not give him more.  It gave joy to my heart to share Mass 
with the people and I loved all of the beautiful 
friendships that I had through life.  I also want to share 
my love and affection for all of my family members, and I 
will be watching over you in heaven with my prayers.  Now, 
I can be your intercessor of prayers to my dear Lord, 
Jesus.  Keep the Lord first in your life, and you too can 
follow in my footsteps into heaven.” 
 
Sunday, July 23, 2006: 
 Jesus said: “My people, My sheep know Me by My voice 
of love, just as a real shepherd leads his flock.  I am the 
Master and you are My sheep.  The student cannot be greater 
than their master because you are all learners from Me.  
Everything that you do by yourself comes to nothing.  Only 
by working with Me can you really accomplish anything of 
lasting value.  It is enough for you to put your trust in 
Me for all that you do.  I will help provide for your work, 
your food, your clothing, and your shelter.  So have no 
fear because you are worth more than the birds of the air 
or the lilies of the field.  I will provide also the grace 
that you need for your soul, just as I provide for your 
body.  I have loved you all so much that I have died for 
your sins, and you can repent of your sins in Confession to 
renew any lost graces.  I also want you to pray for your 
bishops who are the shepherds of your immediate dioceses.  
They are responsible for the care of the souls under them.  
They need to follow My words to St. Peter: ‘Feed My 
sheep’.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, this is another vision of an 
earthquake in California that could kill or injure many 
people on a bridge.  Several bridge collapses did kill many 
people in the last big earthquake, and it could happen 



again.  There have been some improvements to your bridges, 
but a large earthquake could still cause considerable 
damage.  The people in California are familiar with 
multiple tremors that they see daily.  Instead of taking 
this as a sign to leave, many have accepted it as normal, 
and go on with their lives not thinking that a larger 
earthquake could kill them.  It is natural on these active 
plates to see a lot of movement, but it is better to live 
away from them than keep working right on top of them.  
Because of their foolishness and increasing earthquake 
activity, you could see many deaths when a substantial 
earthquake happens near a major city.  I can only repeat My 
warnings to not live on faults and move away from water to 
avoid the coming natural disasters.  Those, who do not heed 
My words, could become the next statistic of death in what 
is to come.” 
Monday, July 24, 2006: (St. Sharbel) 
 Jesus said: “My people, in today’s Gospel (Matt. 
12:38-45) I told the people who were looking for a sign 
that there was a greater than Jonah and Solomon standing 
before them.  They had seen the signs of My miracles in 
healing the sick and even raising the dead, and still they 
were asking for a sign.  Even the people of today are 
looking for signs of My coming, but I am already present to 
them in every tabernacle with My consecrated Hosts.  You 
have your Lord and Master available to adore and worship in 
My churches, but I am alone and almost unnoticed except for 
My daily Mass people.  If you truly love Me, you could 
visit Me and say how much you love Me more than once a week 
on Sunday.  All of those people, who pray and visit Me in 
My Blessed Sacrament daily, are making up for those who do 
not come to Me or do not pray.  I am grateful for the few 
who come to Me, and they will be rewarded in heaven for 
their love for Me and their fervor of faith in My Real 
Presence.  The people of My day did not have the 
understanding through the Holy Spirit to know that I was 
the Son of God.  But today you all have the Scriptures, the 
blessing of the Holy Spirit, and the faith in My Real 
Presence, and you still do not come to adore Me in My 
tabernacles.  Read this Scripture in Matthew to understand 
how I am standing in your midst  even now.” 
 
Tuesday, July 25, 2006: (St. James) 
 Jesus said: “My people, sometimes man has his own idea 
of how life should be, and he prays to Me for things just 
as he desires.  You must realize that I know what you need 
before you even ask for it.  But then you may want more 



than you need, or you want something that may harm your 
soul in the end.  It is for this reason that I do not 
always answer certain prayers with a ‘yes’, but only a ‘no’ 
at times.  I see that your real needs are cared for, but 
those things that may corrupt your soul, I do not provide.  
It is better for you to follow My Will for your life and 
soul, because this is My plan for what you are to 
accomplish.  When you only want to do your desires, it is 
difficult for Me to have you accomplish your intended 
mission.  It is better for you to pray that My Will be 
done, and just accept what is best for your soul.  When you 
obey My Commandments, and follow My example, then you will 
be storing up treasure in heaven.  Do not have high 
expectations for receiving more than you need or deserve so 
that you do not despair or get angry with Me for not 
receiving more.  Be satisfied with your lot that you are 
serving Me in the best way possible.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, your computers have speeded up 
your banking transactions, but they are vulnerable to 
hackers, lost records, and power outages.  With some of 
your hot days and lightning storms, you have seen several 
major blackouts.  Without electricity your banks would have 
to resort to paper transactions again, and it may be 
difficult to find old balances unless there was a backup 
power supply.  The other vulnerability of your microchips 
would be when your government would force mandatory chips 
in the body for buying and selling.  This coming mark of 
the beast will be the means that the Antichrist will use to 
control the world.  These chips are also sensitive to solar 
flares and electromagnetic pulses that could destroy them.  
Such a dramatic natural disaster by a comet will be My 
means of conquering the evil one’s plans, and I will then 
renew the earth for My Era of Peace.  No matter how 
hopeless it will appear when the evil ones take control, 
have faith in Me because their days are numbered before 
they will be chained in the flames of hell.  Refuse to take 
any microchips in the body, even if they threaten to kill 
you.  Call on My help and you will be saved.” 
 
Wednesday, July 26, 2006: (St. Ann and St. Joachim) 
 Jesus said:  “My people, in My Church there is an 
attack going on against teaching in the Catholic Schools 
and the traditions in My Church,  and it is being caused by 
the demons who are inspiring it.  Your churches are under 
constant renovation to remove the statues, crucifixes, and 
now even the pews.  The grand scheme is to destroy the 
faith of the people and prevent the training in faith of 



the next generation.  As evil progresses, you will see 
governments start to attack churches and remove them as in 
the communist countries.  This is when you will need prayer 
groups and Masses in the homes.  The persecution of 
religious people will worsen until you will have to flee to 
My refuges for My protection from the evil ones.  As you 
see these stages in the attempted destruction of religion, 
know that you will soon be entering the age of tribulation 
right before I will return in victory over all evil.  Keep 
faith and hope in Me for this reign of evil will be brief 
before the evil ones will be destroyed and cast into the 
flames of hell.” 
 
Wednesday, July 26, 2006: 
 Jesus said: “My people, there is a genocide going on 
in African countries where militant Islamic people are 
deliberately killing Christians.  You may not understand 
the customs and tribal cultures of these countries, but the 
open killing, that is going on, is much more horrific than 
all of those killed by Israel.  The International News has 
hardly lifted a finger to show the real cruelties of how 
Christians are being slaughtered with machetes, and no one 
seems to care.  America only goes to war over oil or drugs, 
no matter if others are being killed in Africa.  The one 
world people are directing America’s wars even when there 
is no cause for war.  Their goal is to bankrupt America, 
and destroy its military, and they have made America ripe 
for takeover.  Pray for America not to follow the one world 
people’s plan for more wars and self-destruction.  Instead 
follow My plan of giving everything over to Me, and your 
reward in heaven will be worth more than any earthly 
rewards.” 
 
Thursday, July 27, 2006: 
 Jesus said: “My people, this war in Lebanon has gone 
beyond suicide bombers and stone throwing to a near full 
military attack.  The militants are being emboldened by 
Israeli withdrawals and weapons coming from Syria and Iran.  
Because the militants are part of the Lebanese population, 
they are drawing Israeli attacks against nearby civilians.  
But the militants are killing innocent civilians also in 
Israel, even as other insurgents are killing civilians in 
Iraq.  With these attacks there are no real battle lines 
and many people are being killed and their homes destroyed.  
The hatred between Arabs and Israel will only worsen with 
increasing killings.  Since Israel is defending itself, 
other nations have a hard time interfering, even though 



more are calling for a cease fire.  This war will continue 
as long as the militants are supplied with weapons and 
their food.  It is the combatants themselves that will 
determine any cease fire, as each struggles for any 
military advantage.  Pray that these hostilities cease and 
that some peace mission could bring these parties to a 
peace table.  Without any desire for peace, this war could 
involve other nations in a short time.”  
 Prayer Group: 
    Jesus said: “My people, war always breeds death and 
destruction, and it is a tool of the devil to divide and 
conquer.  This latest attack against Israel has been 
sponsored and supported by Iran and Syria who are declaring 
a holy war against everyone that is not of their religion.  
Their war is not only against Israel, but indirectly the 
West because Russia and China are where they get their 
weapons.  This conflict could very easily get larger and 
bring a possible world war.  Keep praying for peace because 
the evil ones are beating the war drums once again.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, in Lebanon and Afghanistan you 
are seeing much use of tunnels and caves as protection from 
aerial bombardment and detection.  These places of 
protection are being used in wars, but they could also be a 
good means for hiding from the evil ones in the tribulation 
time.  I even told you that My angels would clear out caves 
and tunnels for your protection.  When the Antichrist is 
allowed to have his reign, you will be fortunate to have My 
protection in the caves of the hills and mountains.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, oil and gas prices continue to 
rise because of the threats of war, and increased summer 
driving.  When gas prices go higher, there are renewed 
interests in renewable fuels and alternative sources of 
energy.  There is a continual argument among scientists 
over the global warming trend.  Melting glaciers and record 
heat are very real, and power blackouts are becoming more 
common as well as fires in dry areas.  Your energy sources 
are no longer cheap, and this part of your budgets will be 
increasing with time.  Pray that all peoples will share 
those energy sources for a reasonable price so that 
everyone will have an opportunity for a comfortable life.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, the Native American Indians 
have had a hard life when they were forced to live on 
reservations.  They have their own cultures that do not 
always want to use modern homes and technologies.  Some 
have made a business of selling things without taxes.  
Others have profited from casinos.  These people need to be 
left alone to live how they desire, even if it seems as a 



simple lifestyle to modern man.  Pray for these people who 
have been abused and taken advantage of by those trying to 
make a quick profit at their expense.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, those of you, who have 
traveled in Middle East countries, have seen the very rich 
and the very poor.  There are very few rich people and 
middle class.  The bulk of the people do not have welfare 
and they have to work out a hard living just to survive.  
My people of America are very spoiled compared to the poor 
of the third world.  Because they have little, it is easy 
for evil ones to get them to fight for a better life, even 
if they are being told a lie.  The brain washing of hate 
for Westerners is ingrained in young children.  Pray for 
these people in abject poverty that they will see that war 
and fighting will not make their lives better.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, when people go on summer 
vacations to park lands or campgrounds, there is a 
beautiful comprehension of the vastness of the beauty of 
nature.  No matter how many roads, bridges, and homes that 
man makes, there is a special feeling that you have when 
you are close to nature in the wilderness.  Seeing all of 
the mountains, streams, flowers, and wild animals helps man 
to see how he is just a part of this beautiful earth.  It 
is man’s soul that sets him apart from all other animals.  
Being made in My Image is a special gift to man.  I ask you 
to love Me and thank Me for your life in this beautiful 
home you call earth.”  
 Jesus said: “My people, I have shown you earthly 
beauty all around you, but there is also an inner spiritual 
beauty that can be found in your souls when they are full 
of grace.  Another beauty is My Real Presence in My Blessed 
Sacrament.  My very Presence in the consecrated Bread and 
Wine is difficult to understand other than by faith.  But 
having My very Presence among you is more than you will 
experience beyond any human senses.  When you pray before 
Me or receive Me in Holy Communion, you are having a taste 
of heaven which is a more beautiful spiritual experience 
than any earthly experience.  By following My Will for you, 
you can have this experience forever in heaven.  Live your 
lives so you may be saved with Me for all eternity.”  
  
Friday, July 28, 2006:  
 Jesus said: “My people, this subject of women dressing 
immodestly is another sign of the depravity of your 
society.  Many of your Hollywood actresses consider it 
fashionable to dress immodestly.  Even nudity in movies and 
improperly clothed women are used in advertising.  These 



same models are using surgery to enhance their appearances 
only for show.  Immodesty in dress by women is a sinful 
action and can cause  an unnecessary occasion of sin for 
others.  This example by movie stars has affected your 
women in public, even when there are predator molesters 
being drawn to prostitutes.  Women and men both need to 
dress properly, especially in the summer in coming to 
church, but even all of the time.  Do not use such immodest 
dress just to attract others for selfish purposes.  Men and 
women are susceptible to sexual weaknesses by the sin of 
Adam, so dressing your body properly is one more step to 
holiness.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, this vision of a large wave 
headed toward Florida is an indication of how Florida will 
again face major destruction from natural disasters.  This 
large wave will be an unusual event in the Atlantic Ocean 
that could be triggered by an earthquake or a volcano.  
Hurricanes have struck Florida in previous years, but this 
state will be facing major devastation.  America is about 
to endure some major problems from natural and enhanced 
causes.  With enough damage as in Katrina there will be 
some damaging effects to your economy.  Continue to heed My 
warnings to get back from the coastlines and away from 
earthquake fault lines.  Pray for all the people who may 
suffer from these events, but there are many sins being 
committed in this state that are calling for My justice in 
punishment.  Pray for repentance and conversion of your 
people so their souls are prepared to meet Me at their 
judgment.” 
Saturday, July 29, 2006: (St. Martha) 
 Jesus said: “My people, there are two readings that 
could be used for today’s Gospel reading, but I chose to 
talk about the reading about Lazarus (John 11:11-44).  I 
spoke these words to St. Martha: ‘I am the Resurrection and 
the Life; he who believes in Me, even if he dies, shall 
live; and whoever lives and believes in Me, shall never 
die.’  This is not just a reading for funerals, but it is a 
core belief in why I was incarnated as a man to save all of 
humanity by My own sacrifice.  Every person, who is born, 
must die in their body because of the consequences of 
Adam’s sin.  But I am the New Adam who has conquered sin 
and death by My Resurrection from the dead.  All of My 
followers, who are faithful to My laws of love, will also 
be resurrected in their own bodies just as I have given you 
My example.  So do not focus so much on the things of this 
life, but focus more on Me and the things of heaven.  Your 
life here is only temporary and a testing of whether you 



are holy enough by My grace to enter heaven.  This is why 
living your life to follow Me will have its reward when you 
are resurrected in body to be with Me forever in heaven.” 
 
Sunday, July 30, 2006: (Multiplication of loaves and fish) 
 Jesus said: “My people, today’s Gospel about My 
multiplying the five barley loaves and two fish was a 
precursor to My instituting the Eucharist for everyone’s 
spiritual bread.  In each Holy Communion piece of bread you 
have My Body and Blood in My Real Presence.  When you 
receive Me in Holy Communion at Mass, I am united with your 
soul, and I heal your sins and give you My grace of this 
sacrament, provided that you are free of mortal sin.  This 
vision of almost a vault to protect My Blessed Sacrament is 
because of the attacks against My Eucharist.  Some are not 
giving Me proper reverence, and even many do not even 
believe in My Real Presence.  Still other more evil occult 
people are even trying to steal My consecrated Hosts to 
desecrate at their black masses.  In time you may be called 
to physically protect My Hosts from physical abuse as 
religious persecution will be coming from all directions.  
You have a battle of good and evil going on that will be 
closing Catholic Schools and even My very churches.  Guard 
your faith and My tabernacles from any evil attacks or 
abuses by calling on My help in prayer.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, the souls of all of the 
innocent victims, that were killed in orchestrated wars by 
the one world people, are calling out for the injustice 
that they had to suffer.  Many of America’s wars had the 
causes perfectly fabricated to trick the people into going 
to war, even if the evidence was false.  These evil people 
are only interested in making money on wars, and they do 
not care who dies or not.  Thousands could die for one of 
their causes, and all they care about is the money they 
could gain.  In addition to the justice being called out by 
the souls of these dead bodies, My justice also is being 
called down on these evil ones.  All America has had to 
suffer the consequences of these trumped up wars, yet none 
of your Congress people or Senators stand up to these evil 
societies to stop these war debts and the constant killing.  
America will suffer from natural disasters and wars, but 
your people need to take back control of your country from 
the rich by not giving them your money, or using national 
strikes.  If these evil ones are not stopped, you may face 
martial law before your next presidential election.  They 
are leading you to a world war, so pray for peace and 
refuse to support any more wars.” 



 
Monday, July 31, 2006: (St. Ignatius of Loyola,Jesuits) 
 Jesus said: “My people, this first reading of Jeremiah 
(Jeremiah 13:1-11) speaks of hiding a used loin cloth in a 
deserted place.  When it rotted, it was good for nothing.  
This was symbolic of Israel who was close to God as the 
loin cloth, but because of their idol worship and pride, 
they were also good for nothing in the eyes of God.  The 
message, that I give to America, is this same message to 
Israel.  America is prideful in your large economy and your 
military superiority, but you also will fall as into this 
bottomless pit, because you worship the idols of money, 
possessions, and self instead of worshiping Me.  You have 
seen how the people of Europe rarely attend church 
services.  This is the same trend in America where fewer 
are going to Mass on Sunday, and your churches and schools 
are closing for lack of priests and attendance.  The people 
of America need to wake up with a spiritual renewal before 
it is too late, or you will lose your faith in Me.  Wake up 
to the fact that without Me, you are literally good for 
nothing.  See that without Me in your life, your 
accomplishments will mean nothing because they are being 
done for only earthly purposes.  When you do everything for 
Me in total consecration, then you will be fulfilling the 
mission that I intended for your life, and you will store 
treasure in heaven.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, your weapons scientists have 
developed a new satellite controlled underwater missile for 
destroying ships from a distance.  In your latest wars both 
sides are trying out their latest weapons to destroy 
targets.  The latest long range missiles for ground 
targets, antitank missiles, and antiship missiles have been 
displayed by Hezbollah with the help of Iranian weapons and 
Iranian technicians.  Israel is using the latest laser 
guided bombs, artillery, and ship missiles.  Despite the 
use of the latest weapons, still many civilians are being 
killed on both sides.  This latest war does not have 
military front lines, but Hezbollah is firing rockets from 
civilian neighborhoods.  Calls for a cease fire are not 
being heeded until Israel can have another buffer zone from 
rocket attacks.  Yet with longer range rockets available, a 
buffer zone may not be workable.  The killing of civilians 
is enraging the Arab nations to possible reprisals against 
Israel.  Any widening of this conflict could lead to a 
world war.  Pray for peace and a quick end to this current 
conflict before worse things could happen.” 


